
Meeting with Scottish and Southern
Electricity

I met representatives of the company.

 I urged them to ensure we had sufficient capacity at a time of increasing
demands for more power.

I also raised with them how they could help with our local roads problems.
They need to put in new larger capacity cables to deal with extra demand per
house, especially for those wishing to charge electric vehicles, and to deal
with new homes and businesses. When they do so it would be good to route them
other than under the middle of our main roads, as that creates so much
disruption everytime they  need to maintain, amend or upgrade.

We also discussed national capacity and price.

Central Banks fight recession- where
is the Bank of England?

The Bank of Japan has promised “ample liquidity”  whilst the US Fed says “We
will use our tools and act as appropriately to support the economy” .

Relations with the civil service

The theory is straightforward. Ministers decide on policies they wish to see
implemented, or identify problems that need government solutions. Civil.
servants advise on the best ways of implementing a policy or solving a
problem. Ministers decide between these options and civil servants get on,
implement and administer the policy.

Civil servants can  refuse to implement only if the Minister is wanting to do
something  illegal or contrary to the agreed view of the government. They are
not meant to let their own personal preferences and political views get in
the way of carrying out a governing party Manifesto or the agreed wishes of
the Cabinet or  of a Minister with devolved power.

It is further agreed that only Ministers speak to the public and Parliament
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to explain and defend the policies and actions of the government, with the
exceptions that civil servants may be employed as spokesmen and women to put
across the agreed government policy in off the record briefings or
occasionally as  nominated experts on the record. Ministers do not reveal
what advice they were given and civil servants do not brief out their views
on the advice and on how the Minister took the decision.

This system sometimes breaks down. Ministers can let fly about civil servants
and civil servants can brief against Ministers. Throughout our period in the
EU our membership of the EU has created a substantial tension  between
Ministers wanting to govern the country and a civil service keen to maximise
the constraints the EU imposes on self government.

The civil service as a whole admires the EU and likes the behind closed doors
approach to legislating. Ministers are often told they cannot carry out their
promises or meet the wishes of many UK voters because to do so would violate
some EU Directive or regulation or Treaty requirement.  When I was a Minister
and since the civil service preferred method of dealing with the EU is to
find out what it wants to do next and tell Ministers they should welcome it
 or go along with it.

The current rows between Ministers and officials are related to the wish of
the majority of the public to “take back control”. The paradox is the civil
service does not wish to do this, but has used every opportunity in the last
three and half years to try to recreate many features of current EU
governance once we have “left”. Instead of preparing us for the opportunities
of exit they have run a Remain based Project Fear machine. We have seen the
results in  some published statements and reviews, and in leaks. Much of it
is shoddy and alarmist, unrelated to the reality of what is likely to happen.

So we have the Home Office trying to dilute the borders policy to recreate
free movement of people. We have the Treasury trying to bake Maastricht debt
controls, the austerity policy, back into a domestic version. We have some
in  the Environment Department trying to perpetuate EU fishing and farming
policies. We have some Defence and Foreign office officials wanting to bind
the UK into common defence procurement and more common operations with EU
forces to make a European army  more feasible. We have Trade and FCO
officials not wanting a US trade deal for fear of it annoying the EU.

It is this culture of EU best and EU first that some good Ministers are
trying to change. Expect more sparks to fly. I know  which side I am on.

The need for new thinking at the
Treasury and Bank

I have written many times before about the way the UK economic establishment
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has been wedded to the EU rule that we must bring state debt down to 60% of
GDP. This has been the main constraint and guide on economic policy for the
last decade. We need instead a new central aim of promoting faster economic
growth whilst keeping inflation low.

I have also drawn attention to the Establishment’s unhelpful use of two
pieces of economic theory, the Phillips curve and the Laffer curve. The
Phillips curve which says inflation rises when unemployment falls has not
been adjusted for the global economy we live in, failing to understand how
inflation has been kept down by large inward movements of low wage labour and
by importing substantial quantities of cheaper goods and services. As a
result money policy has been tighter than needed.

The Treasury used to deny the Laffer curve, which states that if you raise a
tax rate above an optimum level revenue falls. Now they accept the theory but
choose to assume the optimum rate is much higher than experience tells us it
is. As a result they have had bad shortfalls on taxes like Stamp Duty and
have failed to maximise tax on higher incomes.

Since the 2016 referendum the Establishment wrongly forecast an immediate
recession, and then has gone on and on about an alleged hit were we to leave
without a trade deal. Meanwhile they have continued to tighten the fiscal
policy of the UK and keep money tight , which has predictably slowed our
performance whilst still in the EU single market.

The government has added to the difficulties by successive Chancellors making
a tax raid on property through higher Stamp duties, and on new car purchase
through higher VED. This has predictably hit both the housing and car
markets, the two largest purchases people make.

It is time to relax policy to promote growth, and to set tax rates that allow
enterprise and activity to flourish. The external shock of the virus means
the case for tax cuts is even more urgent now. There is both a demand and a
supply shock. Tax cuts can help a bit on the demand side. Lower interest
rates are less useful. We are getting lower rates for government borrowing
anyway.

Visit to Royal Berkshire Hospital

I visited Royal berks recently and held a meeting with the Chief Executive.

I asked him about Coronavirus preparations, where he confirmed the need for
people to self isolate and ring 111. There are contingency plans for those
needing treatment.

We also discussed the preparation of a business plan for the development of
the hospital, as it is listed as hospital for potential  substantial capital
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investment.


